

Review



Poisoning Regulation, Research, Health, and the Environment: The Glyphosate-Based Herbicides Case in Canada

Marie-Hélène Bacon 1,*, Louise Vandelac², Marc-André Gagnon³ and Lise Parent⁴

- ¹ Ecohealth Research Collective on Pesticides, Policies and Alternatives (CREPPA), Institute of Environmental Sciences, Université du Québec à Montréal (UQAM), Montreal, QC H3C 3P8, Canada
- ² Ecohealth Research Collective on Pesticides, Policies and Alternatives (CREPPA), Department of Sociology and Institute of Environmental Sciences, Université du Québec à Montréal (UQAM), Montreal, QC H3C 3P8, Canada
- ³ School of Public Policy and Administration, Carleton University, Ottawa, ON K1S 5B6, Canada
- ⁴ Ecohealth Research Collective on Pesticides, Policies and Alternatives (CREPPA), Science and Technology Department, Université TÉLUQ, Montreal, QC G1K 9H6, Canada
- * Correspondence: bacon.marie-helene@uqam.ca

Abstract: Despite discourse advocating pesticide reduction, there has been an exponential increase in pesticide use worldwide in the agricultural sector over the last 30 years. Glyphosate-Based Herbicides (GBHs) are the most widely used pesticides on the planet as well as in Canada, where a total of almost 470 million kilograms of declared "active" ingredient glyphosate was sold between 2007 and 2018. GBHs accounted for 58% of pesticides used in the agriculture sector in Canada in 2017. While the independent scientific literature on the harmful health and environmental impacts of pesticides such as GBHs is overwhelming, Canada has only banned 32 "active" pesticide ingredients out of 531 banned in 168 countries, and reapproved GBHs in 2017 until 2032. This article, based on interdisciplinary and intersectoral research, will analyze how as a result of the scientific and regulatory captures of relevant Canadian agencies by the pesticide industry, the Canadian regulation and scientific assessment of pesticides are deficient and lagging behind other countries, using the GBH case as a basis for analysis. It will show how, by embracing industry narratives and biased evidence, by being receptive to industry demands, and by opaque decision making and lack of transparency, Health Canada's Pest Management Regulatory Agency (PMRA) promotes commercial interests over the imperatives of public health and environmental protection.

Keywords: pesticide; glyphosate; glyphosate-based-herbicides; herbicide; Canada; Quebec; Health Canada; regulation; scientific evaluation; Monsanto; regulatory capture; environmental health

1. Introduction

With one-third of the world's land and almost 75% of the world's freshwater resources devoted to crop or livestock production [1], the global food system, which relies heavily on intensive industrial agriculture and its chemical products, is one of the main drivers of planetary boundary (PB) crossings, causing the world to reach dangerous environmental tipping points. The six PB already transgressed includes the two fundamental ones, climate change and biosphere integrity, as well as biogeochemical flows, land system change, freshwater change (green water) and novel entities [2–4]. From genetically modified organisms (GMOs) to chemical substances, plastics and nanoproducts, a large amount of these novel entities is being introduced into the environment, frequently for agriculture purposes. This has heavy negative impacts on biodiversity and environmental degradation worldwide.

Citation: Bacon, M.-H.; Vandelac, L.; Gagnon, M.-A.; Parent, L. Poisoning Regulation, Research, Health, and the Environment: The Glyphosate-Based Herbicides Case in Canada. *Toxics* **2023**, *11*, 121. https://doi.org/10.3390/ toxics11020121

Academic Editors: Gilles-Eric Seralini and Luis Alberto Henríquez-Hernández

Received: 29 November 2022 Revised: 13 January 2023 Accepted: 19 January 2023 Published: 26 January 2023



Copyright: © 2023 by the authors. Licensee MDPI, Basel, Switzerland. This article is an open access article distributed under the terms and conditions of the Creative Commons Attribution (CC BY) license (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/). Despite discourses advocating pesticide reduction, their sales, toxicity and use in agriculture have been growing exponentially worldwide, with a 58% sales increase over the last 30 years (1990–2020) [5]. In 20 years, the value of the international market for agricultural pesticides has almost doubled, going from EUR 30 billion in 2000 to about EUR 52 billion in 2019, and the world exportation market of pesticides has tripled in value over the same period, increasing from EUR 10 billion in 2000 to EUR 32 billion in 2019 [6]. Pesticides which are banned for use in Europe for health and toxicity reasons are being exported to countries in Africa, South-East Asia or Central and South America, like Brazil [7,8]. This contributes to increasing health and environmental problems, and also raises issues of human rights [9,10]. In 2018 alone, European Union (EU) member countries approved the export of more than 80,000 tons of highly toxic pesticides containing banned substances, thus contributing to the 385 million annual cases of serious and unintentional poisoning, as well as the 11,000 annual pesticide-related deaths worldwide [11,12].

Research carried out in molecular biology, on animal models, in epidemiology, in occupational health studies, and in meta-analyses have all documented and demonstrated the harmful impacts and mechanisms of action of pesticides on human health [13–18]. In France, a report produced by the Institut national de la santé et de la recherche médicale (Inserm) on the chronic toxicity of pesticides showed strong evidence of pesticide-linked cognitive disorders, prostate cancer, multiple myeloma, non-Hodgkin's lymphoma (NHL), hematological malignancies, and congenital malformations and leukemia in children exposed during pregnancy [19]. Agrican, one of the largest cohort studies in the world on cancers in the agricultural workplace, confirmed increased risks such as hematological malignancies and prostate cancer [20]. These toxic chemicals, now found in soil, water, air, food, feed, and the human body, have fundamentally important consequences on public health, ecosystems and biodiversity. The specter of a Silent Spring, predicted 60 years ago in Rachel Carson's timely book on pesticides, is becoming a reality [21], with nearly 100 million birds killed annually in the United States alone, and nearly three billion fewer birds than in 1970 [22,23].

Glyphosate-based herbicides (GBHs), used on many cultures, but especially on GMOs, designed to absorb them without dying, are the most widely sold herbicides in the world. Agricultural GMOs such as soybeans, corn and canola are not only designed to tolerate GBHs, but the quantity of GBHs used on these GM crops is much higher than in regular crops. In Canada, herbicides accounted for 77% of pesticide sales in agriculture in 2019 [24] and GBHs are by far the most widely used herbicide, with a total of almost 470 million kilograms of active ingredient (kg a.i.) of glyphosate sold between 2007 and 2018 [25]. In comparison, 2,4-D sales, also among the main herbicides used in the country, were 14 times lower [25]. Several studies have shown the impacts of glyphosate and GBHs on health [26–36]. For example, a meta-analysis by Zhang et al. showed an increase of 41% in cancer risk for agricultural workers with the highest exposure to complete GBH formulations [37]. It is difficult to comprehend that while the independent scientific literature on the harmful health and environmental impacts of pesticides such as GBHs is overwhelming, Canada reapproved GBHs in 2017 until 2032. It also had 7593 pesticides approved for use in 2019, and only 32 banned [24,38].

In North America, but globally as well, some factors have contributed more than others to this situation. The United States, Canada, Brazil and Argentina have massively adopted the use of genetically modified corn, soya, and canola since the 1990s, and also expanded GBH use to other cultures, forests, railroad sidetracks, and more [39]. Over the last three decades, an important economic concentration of firms in the agrochemical sector has been taking place, largely through mergers and acquisitions. Of the 16 agrochemical firms in this sector in 1990, there are now only 4 major firms left [6,40]. With 6 firms owning 78% of the world's agrochemicals market share in 2020, and 2 controlling 40% of patented seeds [40], this industry which now resembles a cartel, has been using "behind-the-scenes" strategies to protect product sales by hiding away and downplaying potential harms, refuting external scientific research and influencing regulators worldwide. These

proactive corporate strategies used to shape scientific narratives about pesticides have had a profound impact on their evaluation and regulation, as it has been taken up by both regulatory bodies and the media around the world.

This article, based on the interdisciplinary and intersectoral research of the Collectif de recherche écosanté sur les pesticides, les politiques et les alternatives (CREPPA), will analyze how, as a result of the scientific and regulatory captures of relevant Canadian agencies by the pesticide industry, the Canadian regulation and scientific assessment of pesticides are deficient, using the GBH case as a basis for analysis. Among other things, the regulatory framework focuses solely on the "active" ingredient and does not take into account the full formulation of GBHs, leading to an underestimation of their toxicity and their health and environmental impacts. This article will also assert that the lack of transparency regarding the evaluation and decision-making processes of Health Canada's Pest Management Regulatory Agency (PMRA), and the lack of public access to even the most basic data such as accurate pesticide sales, combined with an unhealthy intimacy between Canadian regulatory bodies and agrochemical companies undermine the protection of Canadian public health and environment.

2. Canadian Pesticide Evaluation and Regulation: Deficient and Lagging behind Other Countries

The Health Canada Pest Management Regulatory Agency (PMRA) is responsible for pesticide regulation in Canada. Acting under the authority of the Pest Control Products Act (PCPA), the PMRA is in charge of evaluating pesticides before their registration, as well as their re-evaluation after 15 years "to ensure they pose minimal risk to human health and the environment" [41]. For many years now, the PMRA has been working closely with its counterpart in the United States, the Environmental Protection Agency (EPA), and has aligned its policies, its pesticide evaluation parameters and methods, and its regulatory orientations with the American ones.

Because the evaluation of pesticides is risk-based in Canada—meaning that the main objective is to "prevent unacceptable risks to individuals and the environment from the use of pest control products" [42]—the precautionary principle is not applied and does not have any legal weight. To determine if a "risk is acceptable", the PMRA uses manufacturer's studies and data, and the concept of the "value" of the pesticide which is determined by "the product's actual or potential contribution to pest management" as well as its "(a) efficacy; (b) effect on host organisms in connection with which it is intended to be used; and (c) health, safety and environmental benefits and social and economic impact." [42]. It is important to note here that only the ingredient declared "active" in a pesticide by the manufacturer is evaluated and regulated or even taken into account for the sales's estimation in Canada.

Glyphosate, and not GBHs, is thus the only focus of the regulatory assessment and established norms, for instance in food or water. In its evaluation of GBHs, the PMRA did not consider all co-formulants even though these mixtures of compounds can be highly toxic. They were found to be up to 1000 times more toxic than the so-called "active" ingredient in eight of the nine best-selling pesticides worldwide [43]. Bayer Crop Science-Monsanto's Roundup WeatherMax(Bayer CropScience Inc., Dovercourt, Canada), a GBH widely used in the Canadian province of Quebec, contains formulants such as arsenic, chromium, and lead, which are known to be toxic and endocrine disruptors [44], but when assessing environmental and health impacts of pesticides, the PMRA ignores surfactants, heavy metals, petroleum and other "contaminants".

While polyethoxylated tallow amines (POEAs) were banned in Europe in 2016 due to their toxicity, they are among the multiple co-formulants authorized in GBHs in Canada. PMRA's glyphosate's re-evaluation in 2017 exceptionally assessed the toxicity of the surfactant POEA, only to conclude that: "No human health risks of concern were identified for these end-use products, provided that they contain no more than 20% POEA by weight" [45]. In contrast, one of the many studies on GBH formulations concluded that "the strong herbicidal and toxic properties of its formulations were exerted by the POEA formulant family alone. The toxic effects and endocrine disrupting properties of the formulations were mostly due to the formulants and not to G[lyphosphate]" [44]. Another study concluded that the extensively used GBH RangerPro containing POEA (POE-15) was far more cytotoxic than glyphosate [46]. Nevertheless, the PMRA ignores independent scientific literature on the harmful effects of GBH formulations.

2.1. The Reauthorization of Glyphosate in Canada Based on Agrochemical Industry Studies

The evidence used by the PMRA to re-evaluate glyphosate raises serious questions about corporate influence. The PMRA based their re-evaluation on 32 pages of references to studies and information provided by the agrochemical industry, which were kept classified, and which were not subject to independent scientific peer review. In comparison, the review only made reference to about 15 pages of published studies and information, despite the voluminous published scientific literature on the subject [47]. The section concerning the PMRA's evaluation of "toxicological hazards" was based on 118 references coming from the industry and seven "published" references which had no authors or places of publication identified [48].

These references did not correspond to the current state of scientific knowledge and were also seriously outdated: 81% were produced between 1972 and 1996. The majority of them date between 1987 and 1996, a period of sustained activity on the part of industry aimed at allowing the introduction of genetically-modified (GM) crops such as maize, soybeans, and canola in Canadian agriculture. It is doubtful whether these studies, conducted by pesticide producers prior to the marketing of GM crops that have caused GBH use to explode, are likely to shed light with any independence, credibility, or solid scientific assessments on the impact of these herbicides on human health [48].

A Pubmed (US National Library of Medicine) search of scientific articles on glyphosate done in 2017 identified 2400 published references since 1975, the majority of which (68%) were published from 2007 to 2017. The "toxicological hazards" section of the 2015 PMRA document, however, only included 12 references from the period 2007 to 2012. The 118 industrial references used by the PMRA corresponded to less than 5% of the 2400 scientific articles in Pubmed [48].

The PMRA wrote in its final decision that it considered additional published scientific literature, but it should be noted that this literature contains many ghostwritten scientific articles sponsored by the agrochemical industry as revealed by the Monsanto Papers [49]. Numerous studies demonstrating the harmful impacts of GBHs were also dismissed. For example, the WHO's International Agency for Research on Cancer (IARC) concluded, after a thorough review of independent scientific studies in 2015 on both glyphosate and GBH, that they are carcinogenic and genotoxic, glyphosate being carcinogenic to animals and probably carcinogenic to humans. It also found an association between non-Hodgkin's lymphoma and exposure to glyphosate [27]. The PMRA rhetoric for excluding this specific study is quite enlightening, with the Agency stating that:

"In total, the PMRA, in cooperation with the USEPA, assessed a much larger and more relevant body of scientific information than was considered by the IARC. Conversely, in its evaluation of the carcinogenic potential of glyphosate, the IARC considered only published sources of toxicology data, which included the scientific literature and certain documents published by regulatory agencies. The IARC did not directly consider, or did not consider at all, unpublished toxicology studies that were available to international regulatory agencies" [45] (p. 19).

In a nutshell, the IARC study was considered biased because it only analyzed independent scientific literature and excluded studies and data produced by the firms.

Thus, the PMRA evaluated the "toxicological hazards" of glyphosate on the basis of references coming from the industry and dating back more than 20, 30 or 40 years. Given

the extensive scientific literature on glyphosate and GBHs and the rapid evolution of the research on the health impacts of chemical substances and chemical cocktails, it is difficult to claim that PMRA's evaluation had scientific rigor [48]. Unsurprisingly, given how the re-evaluation was conducted, the PMRA concluded that glyphosate was not genotoxic, was unlikely to pose a cancer risk to humans and did not have endocrine disrupting properties because there was "no convincing evidence" of such properties [45].

Therefore, for Health Canada, products containing glyphosate present an "acceptable risk" defined as "if there is reasonable certainty that no harm to human health, future generations or the environment will result from exposure to or use of the product, taking into account its conditions or proposed conditions of registration." [42]. This last point is critical as it allows the PMRA, despite strong evidence of the deleterious impacts of GBH, to transfer responsibility for safety via product labeling from the manufacturer and the government, onto the individual using GBH. Thus, the PMRA has re-approved glyphosate until 2032, stating that: "Products containing glyphosate are unlikely to affect your health when used according to label directions". It reached the same conclusion for the environment, the occupational and residential risks and the dietary risks from food and water [45].

The case of the re-evaluation of GBH in Canada clearly illustrates the several flaws of such a regulatory approach. The Canadian health and regulatory agencies do not now, nor have they ever, take new discoveries of the health and environmental impacts of pesticides and their long-term toxicities in whole ecosystems into consideration. Despite the extensive scientific literature on the health impacts of pesticides and the mechanisms involved, the scientific assessment and regulations in Canada do not take into account carcinogenicity, genotoxicity, mutagenesis, neurotoxicity, reprotoxicity or endocrine disruptors of formulations or the cumulative and synergistic effects of pesticides.

As a result of this regulatory approach, in 2021, out of 531 "active" pesticide ingredients banned in 168 countries, including 464 banned or not approved in the European Union, only 32 were banned in Canada (18 are banned and 14 others cannot be imported to the country) [38]. According to Pesticides Action Network (PAN) International data, 146 pesticides are considered "Highly Hazardous" (HH) by the FAO/WHO Joint Meeting on Pesticide Management (JMPM); of these, only 25 are banned in Canada. Even Brazil, with 133 banned pesticides, has more banned pesticides than Canada [38].

3. Deceiving the Public through Clouded Transparency and Misleading Data on Pesticide Sales

Although PMRA's evaluation of pesticides are mainly based on the manufacturer's studies and only the ingredient they declared "active", this regulatory body is constantly repeating that its pesticide evaluation and decision-making processes are science-based. The public must take their word for it, as transparency on these processes is sorely lacking. The "identity and concentration of formulants and contaminants" in a pesticide, other than those considered to be of health or environmental concern, are regarded as Confidential Business Information (CBI) which is unavailable to the public [42], and even basic information on pesticides, such as accurate sales numbers, are not publicly disclosed.

In Canada, agrochemical firms can decide which information is considered as Confidential Business Information (CBI) and therefore, what may not be disclosed publicly, even through the Access to Information Act. It is possible to ask to gain access to the "Reading Room" at PMRA's National Head Office in Ottawa to look at scientific test data sent by manufacturers for pesticide registration or re-evaluation that are not considered CBI. However, to do so, a person must first send an "application form to identify the data to be inspected" and "an affidavit made under oath, or a statutory declaration under the Canada Evidence Act" stating the purpose of the visit [49]. Once the request is approved, an appointment scheduled, and the enquirer's identity proven, entrance into the "Reading Room" is permitted with only a pencil and paper in hand, and only if the enquirer has previously signed an agreement to let Health Canada photocopy handwritten notes after exiting the room, as cell phones, laptops and digital cameras must be left outside the room to prevent copying data. The room is monitored during the visit, and contains only a computer with disabled ports and no access to the internet or internal networks. This is how the PMRA claims it "facilitates transparency" on pesticide evaluation.

The Canadian government does not even disclose specific pesticide sales data, publishing instead vague scales of quantities sold expressed with > or < signs, for example: > 1,000,000 kg of active ingredient (kg a.i.). This is misleading in terms of which products in what quantity are used in Canada and tends to underestimate sales. Following a request made under the Access to Information Act in 2021 to obtain the exact quantities of pesticides sold in Canada for several pesticides, the PMRA sent almost entirely blacked out data, notably for neonicotinoids (Figure 1), among which three were banned in EU in 2018, and many pesticides linked to Parkinson's disease (Figure 2), as well as for atrazine, which has also been banned in Europe for 18 years, but not in Canada [25,50,51].

Kilograms of active ingredients sold

Kilograms of active ingredients sold

Document Released Under the Access to Information Act by Health Canada / Document divulgué en vertu de la Loi sur l'accès à l'information par Santé Canada

Document Released Under the

Year	Clothianidin	Imidacloprid	Thiamethoxam	Chlorantraniliprol	Cyantraniliprol
2007				NA	NA
2008					NA
2009					NA
2010					NA
2011					NA
2012					NA
2013					
2014					
2015					
2016					
2017		30894.90315			
2018		108025.3869			

Figure 1. Canadian sales data of five neonicotinoids received from Health Canada following a request made under the Access to Information Act. The blackout data is censored, and NA means Not Available.

			Access to Information Act by Health Canada / Document divulgué en vertu de la Loi sur l'accès à l'information par Santé Canada			
Year	Mancozeb	Rotenone	Maneb	Zineb	Paraquat	Diquat
2007				21396.08		
2008						
2009						
2010			NA	NA		
2011			NA	NA		
2012			NA	NA		
2013			NA	NA		
2014	1822730.389		NA	NA		
2015	1587777.913		NA	NA		440541.824
2016	1477229.612		NA	NA		
2017	1871956.233		NA	NA		859718
2018	1098308.55		NA	NA		613248.12

Figure 2. Canadian sales data of six pesticides linked to Parkinson's disease received from Health Canada following a request made under the Access to Information Act. The blackout data is censored, and NA means Not Available.

The scientific literature already shows that these pesticides are associated with Parkinson's disease, a degenerative disease which heavily impacts both affected individuals and their relatives [52–54]. Syngenta, one of the main producers of the pesticide paraquat, is currently facing litigation brought by individuals with Parkinson's disease in the United States. Syngenta has declassified internal documents in the course of this litigation, which confirm Syngenta's long-standing knowledge of the harmful effects of paraquat [55].

Parkinson's disease was recognized in 2021 as an occupational disease in the Canadian province of Quebec, and the first patient was compensated in 2022 [56,57]. Although paraquat, maneb, zineb and rotenone are not sold anymore in Quebec as of 2020, diquat and the fungicide mancozeb are still used, the latter even being the third most sold pesticide in that province with sales of 241,000 kg a.i. that year [58]. As this disease develops over years or even decades, historical data are of major importance. Given the wealth of evidence available regarding the known health risks of these pesticides, it is inadmissible and irresponsible that Health Canada refuses to publish data on these chemicals, which amounts to hiding important data from the public and researchers.

The data obtained for glyphosate, 2, 4-D and dicamba sales via the previously mentioned access-to-information request showed that between 2007 and 2018, total sales of "active" ingredients of these three major herbicides were in fact much higher than the suggested data in government's sales reports (Table 1).

Name of "Active" Ingredient	Declared Total Sales	Precise Total Sales		
Glyphosate	> 300,000,000 kg a.i.	469,839,370 kg a.i.		
2,4-D	>11,000,000 kg a.i.	33,277,977 kg a.i.		
Dicamba	>1,900,000 kg a.i.	5,102,149 kg a.i.		

Table 1. Precise Canadian total sales of glyphosate, 2,4-D and dicamba in kilograms of active ingredient (kg a.i.), from 2007 to 2018, obtained through a request made under the Access to Information Act compared to the declared total sales in government's sales reports.

It is extremely concerning that Canadian authorities are hiding the precise sales data broken out by product names and co-formulants and contaminants in pesticide if their aim is, as claimed, to protect public health and the environment. Health Canada's refusal to publicly disclose this information clearly hinders research on the harmful health and environmental impacts of pesticides.

3.1. Health Canada and Confidential Business Information (CBI)

It is important to note that this culture of secrecy with data and CBI is nothing new at Health Canada. The same issues existed for decades with pharmaceutical products, and Health Canada was considered proactive in restraining access to important data, such as adverse drug reactions (ADRs) [59]. Declared the most secretive of government departments by the Canadian Association of Journalists, Health Canada was awarded a "code of silence" award for its "remarkable zeal in suppressing information" and "concealing vital data about dangerous drugs" in 2004 [60]. Media pressure forced Health Canada to take steps toward greater transparency on drug information, and the information on ADRs was finally made publicly available online in 2005.

Health Canada has also faced serious criticism for its lack of transparency regarding clinical trial data considered CBI, which led to significant changes in 2014 after the passage of Bill C-17, an Act to amend the Food and Drugs Act—Protecting Canadians from Dangerous Drugs Act [61]. Under the transparency provisions of the law, companies must

now make certain information about the clinical trials and other studies they sponsor in the course of developing a drug publicly available. In addition, the Minister for Health obtained new discretionary powers to share CBI without notice or consent from the party that claims ownership over that CBI. In particular, if the Minister believes there is a serious risk to human health, then CBI can be shared in an effort to avoid or mitigate that risk [62]. Even when no such risk appears to exist, the Minister still has the discretion to share CBI with anyone who "protects or promotes human health" or public safety, provided the person it is shared with does not use the CBI for commercial purposes [62].

These discretionary provisions gave the Minister the immediate ability to share unpublished safety and efficacy data related to therapeutic products—data which Health Canada had long refused to share on the grounds that it was CBI [63]. By incorporating the regulator's understanding of what was CBI into the Food and Drugs Act, and by providing the regulator the capacity to determine what constitutes CBI under which circumstances, Bill C-17 opens up the possibility of disturbing Health Canada's longstanding practices and lack of transparency by giving the federal Cabinet the power to pass new regulations specifying when certain information ceases to be CBI.

Considering that the Canadian health minister has acquired the capacity to define what constitutes CBI and what does not in order to better protect and promote public health, it is somewhat disconcerting that these powers are used only for improving the safety of therapeutic products, with the wall of silence remaining when it comes to agrochemical products. It is particularly puzzling to observe this culture of silence from Health Canada's PMRA when serious risks to human health have been confirmed in the scientific literature on pesticides.

3.2. Essential Information for Protecting Public Health and Ecosystems

The lack of accurate data on pesticide application also has impacts on our ability to assess their environmental damage, including to aquatic systems. In 2018 alone, according to the North American Pollutant Release and Transfer Register (PRTR), Canada and the United States released almost 379 million kilograms of pollutants that are developmental and reproductive toxins (on California Prop 65 List), known or suspected carcinogens, persistent, bioaccumulative and toxic, and metals into the Saint-Lawrence River watershed [64], a source of drinking water for millions of people.

As the Canadian National Pollutant Release Inventory (NPRI) includes limited pollutants from agricultural activities, the 324 million kilograms of pollutants declared on the Canadian side omits pesticides [64,65]. Yet, in Quebec, between 19 and 43 pesticides or pesticide degradation products were detected in rivers in agricultural regions pouring into the St. Lawrence River including the systematic detection of glyphosate and AMPA, atrazine, deethylatrazine (DEA), S-metolachlor, bentazon, chlorantraniliprole, imidacloprid, imazethapyr, and other worrying pesticides [66].

Whereas in many countries, such as France, the United States or Italy, there are databases and maps on the use, toxicity and presence of pesticides [67–70], in Canada and Quebec there are none, which hampers monitoring progress in reducing pesticide use or establishing correlations with health and environmental issues. According to data of exposure levels estimated by CAREX Canada (CARcinogen EXposure), back in 2016, the number of people living in areas with the highest potential for exposure to "glyphosate" was estimated to be 2,064,000 in Canada, of which more than half, 1,312,000 people, live in Quebec because an important part of the population reside near agricultural areas used for corn and soybean production [71]. As exposure to GBHs can lead to several diseases such as non-Hodgkin's lymphoma (NHL) or other hematological malignancies, it is difficult not to be worried by the number of cases of NHL cancer which has increased in Canada (excluding Quebec) by 131% between 1992 and 2018 [72].

In Quebec, the number of NHL cases is even more alarming. In this province, herbicides represent 72% of pesticide sales in agriculture in 2019 [58] and, since 1992, GBH sales have been increasing every year and ended up being multiplied by 5.5 times. GBHs represented 54% of the sales in the agricultural sector in Quebec in 2019 [58] New NHL cases increased by 196% between 1984 and 2017 (58,481 cases in 2017) in Quebec but, in Montérégie and Estrie, two intensive agricultural regions where the population is the most exposed, a 247% and 335% increase respectively of new NHL cases was observed [73].

According to many studies, autism spectrum disorders (ASD) and learning disabilities in children are associated with pesticides [74–76] and recent research on "Endocrine and Nervous Disruptors", or ENDs, shows these chemicals likely promote autism, depression, behavioral problems, diseases of nervous systems, degeneration, and more in humans [77]. In Quebec, between 2001–2002 and 2014–2015, there has been an 850% increase in the prevalence rate of children aged from 4 to 17 years with autism spectrum disorders (ASD) which represented 1 in 76 children [78]. A phenomenal increase was also observed in Montérégie, the region in Quebec with the most cases of children with ASD, with a prevalence of 1 in 49 children with ASD in 2014–2015, of which 83% were boys [79,80]. These statistics underline the urgent need for research on this issue.

Another matter is that the lack of data does not only concern pesticides, but diseases and health problems as well. Over a span of 10 years, from 2011 to 2021, Quebec had completely stopped publishing statistics on cancers in the province. Even though their new database is a significant improvement in terms of transparency and usability, their use of a different methodology, which is allegedly the reason for this 10 years gap, has made it impossible now to compare cancer rates in this province with the rest of Canada. There is also no database on diseases or other health problems (Parkinson's, Alzheimer's, ASD, learning disabilities, reproductive issues, miscarriage, low birth weight, etc.) and even less by specific geographic areas. The absence of such information and tools prevents researchers from conducting health studies and establishing correlations between the presence of and exposure to pesticides and diseases. Thus, collecting and disclosing data on pesticides as well as pollution and health problems are essential to protect human and ecosystem health.

4. Behind-the-Scenes Corporate Strategies Detrimental to Public Health

Monsanto has had, since its creation, a long history of using manipulation tactics to hide the toxicity of its products and their harmful impacts [81–84]. The Monsanto Papers, 10 million pages of internal documents from Bayer-Monsanto that were declassified during the first American trials lawsuits brought by 125,000 victims of non-Hodgkin's lymphoma (NHL) attributed to Roundup use, have revealed surprising corporate maneuvers to conceal GBH toxicity, manipulate science and subvert public regulations intended to protect health and the environment: systematic ghostwriting of scientific articles; disrupting the peer-review process of scientific article publishing; creating false scientific and public controversies; personalized lobbying; orchestrating PR-disinformation campaigns; hiring regulatory and scientific consultancy and "product defense" firms (e.g., Intertek, Exponent, Gradient, etc.); intimidation, attack and destruction of the reputations and work of scientists, journalists and research centers; political and scientific lobbying organizations; keeping records on opinions and activities of thousands of persons; and influence peddling [85–93]. For example, molecular biologist Gilles-Éric Séralini who conducted several important scientific studies on GBH impacts and harms with his team, saw his name mentioned 55,952 times in the Monsanto Papers; the company clearly considered him to be an important target to be neutralized [91].

These strategies are not exclusive to the agrochemical sector, since they have also been used for several decades by firms in other industrial sectors such as pharmaceuticals [94–96], tobacco [97,98], asbestos [99], or food and alcohol [100,101]. In fact, when health risk assessment is central in determining the profitability of certain products, these behind-the-scenes corporate strategies deployed to influence science, regulation and public opinion in order to promote commercial imperatives over public health seem more like the norm than the exception [102–104]. Of particular importance is the capacity to influence and capture the scientific and regulatory processes. Regulatory capture can be defined as the "result or process by which regulation, in law or application, is consistently or repeatedly directed away from the public interest and toward the interests of the regulated industry, by the intent and action of the industry itself" [105]. If one agrees with this definition, then the Canadian PMRA can be considered a poster child of regulatory capture.

While it is not possible here to catalogue all of the problematic corporate strategies identified, we can identify three different types that have been central in the commercial success of GBHs in Canada: (1) the corporate shaping of the scientific narratives about the safety of glyphosate; (2) the hiding of risks associated with co-formulants in GBHs; and (3) the enduring intimacy between agrochemical companies and regulatory agencies.

4.1. Shaping the Scientific Narratives about the Safety of GBH

The shaping and monitoring of narratives and information on GBHs, and in particular of their health and environmental impacts, has been a priority from the start for Monsanto. By interfering with scientific assessment of pesticides, cultivating scientific doubt and confusion, as well as influencing and controlling the regulatory and political processes, Monsanto was working to keep what it called its "Freedom to Operate" [106]. Their greatest weapons have been the use of "ghost-management" [96,104], systematic hidden efforts and strategies routinely deployed by large corporations to shape social and informational structures in ways that benefit their commercial interests. These strategies have been shown in particular in the book by Seralini and Douzelet, The Monsanto Papers: Corruption of science and grievous harm to public health [107,108].

The case of Henry Miller, a prominent spokesperson in favor of GMOs and GBHs, who opposed the precautionary principle, is a good example of pro-active participation in shaping narratives and information. Before working with Monsanto, Miller was a U.S. Food and Drug Administration (FDA) employee and director of the FDA's office of Bio-technology. He then worked to counter proposed EPA regulation he deemed "excessive" on GMOs and biotechnology, which he considered to be "environmentally friendly and pose negligible risk" that had "the potential to make many chemical pesticides obsolete" [109]. These are ideas that have long been conveyed by biotech firms. The Tobacco Papers revealed that, as early as 1998, Miller was promoting ideas, principles and concepts that the PMRA and other scientific and regulatory agencies worldwide would eventually adopt, and which have had important negative impacts on public health protection.

Among Miller's principles, three have been central in shaping the frameworks to assess pesticides. First, the idea that it is hazardous to apply the "precautionary principle" to government oversight and the importance of using "comparative risk assessment", which became central in the Canadian regulatory system. Second, the principle that "association is different from causality", which prevented banning chemicals and pesticides for a very long time, even though correlations between health issues and pesticides had been established. Finally, the principle that "the dose makes the poison", which is particularly inaccurate in the case of endocrine disrupting pesticides and synergistic effects of chemicals, was also a key element of Miller's Work Plan Promoting Sound Science in Health, Environment, and Biotechnology Policy [109]. This plan, riddled with problematic claims and falsehoods, also underlined the importance of adopting "Sound Science" over "Junk Science". According to Miller, government agencies were promoting self-interest, junk science, and hysteria by ignoring scientific principles and raising "false alarms over 'grave dangers' posed by dioxin, asbestos [...]". Miller proposed a communication plan to counter "misinformation and disinformation" and promote "sound science and regulation". Through his extensive writing in the press and his work at the Stanford Hoover Institute, sometimes directly ghostwritten by Monsanto [110], he was thus instrumental in propagating a narrative that served the commercial interests over the integrity of science and the imperatives of public health.

Shaping and monitoring the narratives surrounding GBHs was a constant priority for Monsanto in regulatory debates. For example, any threat to the global Roundup market had to be dealt with quickly, and Monsanto did not hesitate to intimidate and outright discredit researchers defending evidence-based narratives. When IARC announced its intention to evaluate glyphosate, it implied a large-scale evidence-based evaluation of glyphosate excluding biased corporate studies. In a message to another Monsanto scientist, Monsanto Company Lead Toxicologist, Donna Farmer wrote to John Acquavella: "Just wanted to let you know that what we have long been concerned about has happened. Glyphosate is on for an IARC review in March of 2015" [111]. Monsanto was also very worried that IARC's conclusion would compromise the upcoming glyphosate re-evaluation by national regulatory agencies in Canada, USA and Europe. Thus, two months later Monsanto launched a \$17 million USD disinformation campaign to discredit IARC's work, assessment, and scientists [112]. Monsanto "vilified IARC's work as "junk science"—a selective "cherry-picking" of data, based on an "agenda driven bias" [113].

Monsanto also mobilized people and organizations all over the world to undermine IARC, which was even accused of fraud. President and CEO of the American Chemistry Council, Cal Dooley, said in a press release: "There is an urgent need to fundamentally reform IARC's Monographs program in order to stop the public confusion and hysteria around cancer prevention" [114]. Efforts to cut off IARC funding involved, among other things, Croplife International, a powerful worldwide lobbying organization, trying to influence Canadian representatives of IARC's governing council in order to reduce Canadian funding of IARC [113]. As a result of this orchestrated campaign, "the credibility and integrity of IARC's work are being challenged, its experts are being denigrated and harassed by lawyers, and its finances weakened" [113]. In the end, both the Canadian and American regulatory bodies dismissed the IARC conclusion in their glyphosate assessment.

4.2. Hiding Risks Associated to Surfactants: The Selective Production of Ignorance

A second fundamental strategy for Monsanto has been to hide the toxicity of GBH formulations that the research of Seralini and his team have demonstrated over the past 20 years [115]. The dissociation between the declared "active" ingredient (G) and the formulation (GBH) was essential to achieve this. Monsanto knew very well that the co-formulants that they had declared "inert" to regulatory authorities were in fact toxic.

Twenty years ago, in 2002, W. Heydens, Monsanto Company Product Safety Assessment Strategy Lead wrote, "formulated product (and thus the surfactant) does the damage" so "we are in pretty good shape with glyphosate but vulnerable with surfactants" [116]. One year later, Donna Farmer stated: "you cannot say that Roundup is not a carcinogen, we have not done the necessary testing on the formulation to make that statement." [117]. But Monsanto internal emails showed that the Monsanto executive were in fact long aware of the glyphosate link to non-Hodgkin's lymphoma [118] and that they had detailed "suspicions that formulated roundup can lead to tumor production" [119]. This knowledge of the harmful impact of GBH formulations prompted Monsanto Chemistry Regulatory Affairs Manager, Steven Adams, to write in 2014, "Don't Want to Draw Attention to the Toxicity of Our Product" [120]; they tried to avoid any references to human health impacts. By focusing the regulatory debate over glyphosate instead of GBHs, Monsanto was able to downplay the harms and risks associated with its products [107].

Monsanto never hesitated to hide away the toxicity of GBH. In California, Proposition 65, also known as the Safe Drinking Water and Toxic Enforcement Act, requires businesses to provide warnings about significant exposures to chemicals that cause cancer, birth defects or other reproductive harm. California is thus publishing a list of chemicals, updated at least once a year, which now includes almost 1000 chemicals [121]. In order to avoid a Proposition 65 warning on Roundup, which would have affected its sales, Monsanto pressured Azko Nobel, one of two main manufacturers of C-6330 surfactant, to take off a Prop 65 cancer warning from their surfactant material safety data sheets [122]. The manufacturer agreed, which allowed Monsanto to delay the time before glyphosate would appear on the list by four years.

As early as 2010, Monsanto had developed its strategy to hide the toxicity of surfactants in general and POEA in particular at the international level [91]. When it was not possible to hide the toxicity of GBH surfactants, Monsanto tried instead to influence authorities regarding the language used in order to downplay health impacts. In France, a ban of Roundup POE-Tallowamine (POEA) surfactant came into effect in 2016. On the occasion of a planned visit to the French Embassy, David Carpintero, Former Monsanto Europe Corporate Affairs Lead for Crop Protection, tried to limit the damage of this ban by drafting clear guidelines to be communicated to French authorities:

"We simply would need the argumentation for the ban/withdrawal to not be based on 'human health' but other considerations like precautionary principle. The consequences of this ban if referring to human health risks have the potential to go beyond France and would potentially have global and trade impact. It is therefore of essence that any intention to ban does not refer to imminent human health risk" [123].

It is worth recalling that Canada re-approved POEA in GBHs the following year.

4.3. Enduring Intimacy between Agrochemical Companies and Regulatory Agencies

Canadian authorities have always been very attentive and responsive to biotech and pesticide companies' narratives and demands. Canada was one of the first countries after the United States to approve GMOs, and still refuses mandatory GMO labeling. The PMRA, in particular, is still shrouded in a culture of secrecy, refusing to make important data about the health safety of GBHs publicly available. The intimacy between the public regulatory bodies and the agrochemical industry can hardly be overstated.

Regulatory capture results from the intensive lobbying of the Canadian federal government, which then embraces the narrative and arguments of the industry to the detriment of public health. For instance, Pierre Petelle, the President and CEO of Croplife Canada, had 61 registered meetings with key members of Parliament, governmental agencies directors, and political and ministerial advisors since May 2021 [124]. These meetings with mainly agents from the PMRA, Health Canada, Agriculture and Agri-Food Canada (AAFC) and the ministerial Standing Committee on Agriculture and Agri-Food which studies issues, bills and government activities related to Canada's agriculture and agrifood industry, had, and still has, a major influence on the evaluation and regulation of pesticides in Canada.

The system of "revolving doors" between the private and public sectors, which refers to people moving from firms to strategic positions within public agencies, also plays an important role in shaping pesticide regulation, by positioning people who are particularly attentive to the demands of agrochemical companies or even acting in their interests within regulatory bodies. When the regulators and the regulatees share the same background, language, culture, and perceived interests, it creates an epistemic community where the only language spoken is the one shaped by the industry, which becomes a case of cultural capture [125]. Monsanto has been using this tactic of revolving doors extensively to get products approved and GMO labeling rejected [84,126].

Recent scandals involving Health Canada revealed this unhealthy intimacy between public regulatory bodies and agrochemical companies to the public. In 2021, the PMRA proposed, at the request of Bayer-Monsanto, to double or even quadruple the residue levels of glyphosate allowed in certain basic food products [127], causing a public outcry [128]. In order to understand the reason and assess the evidence supporting the decision, Vigilance OGM submitted an "Access to information" request to obtain the studies used to arrive at that decision. Health Canada and PMRA did not even send heavily redacted documents; all that arrived were 229 blank pages [129].

In 2022, Health Canada used files from the Croplife agrochemical lobby to announce that they would not evaluate nor regulate new gene-edited seeds, and that corporations would not even have to disclose to the government or the public that these seeds are geneedited [130]. These gene drive organisms (GDO) enabled by new genetic engineering techniques such as CRISPR/Cas9, have a specifically altered genome that, in contrast to previous GMOs, are inherited by all offspring and thus spread genes synthesized in the laboratory into wild populations. Following this, 15 Canadian groups, including the National Farmers Union, sent a letter to Agriculture and Agri-Food Minister requesting that the president of the Canadian Food Inspection Agency (CFIA) be removed from his position: "The CFIA shows a long-standing pattern of deference to the regulated parties which has caused us to lose confidence in the CFIA's ability to protect the public interest" [131].

5. Resorting to Legal Actions

Given the failure of public authorities to protect public health and the environment, or even respect their own legislative framework, there is an increasing resort to legal actions worldwide as well as in Canada [56]. There are now 500 registered legal cases linked to pesticides listed in the Justice Pesticides database, among which 160 are in the United States and 34 in Canada [132]. In a recent judgment, the Canadian Federal Court of Appeal, in a non-binding ruling, suggested the PMRA should reconsider appointing an independent scientific panel to review the safety and environmental assessment of glyphosate, re-approved in 2017, in response to the notice of objection filed by Safe Food Matters [133]. Moreover, this ruling asked the PMRA to clearly define "scientifically founded doubt" and "health risks" as well as to explain "the scientific approach it must take in evaluating the health and environmental risks", thus underlining PMRA's empty rhetoric.

Government decisions on "glyphosate" are also being legally challenged in the United States by non-governmental organizations (NGOs). In June 2022, a four-judge panel of the 9th United States Circuit Court of Appeals overturned the United States Environmental Protection Agency's favorable human health safety assessment of glyphosate. The unanimous decision ruled that the EPA unlawfully approved glyphosate by ignoring rodent and epidemiological human studies that revealed harm, and by relying on studies that found no harm, and concluded that the "EPA's errors in assessing human-health risk are serious" [134].

While these court rulings on the PMRA and EPA evaluation processes of glyphosate are certainly important, they received far less coverage than major trials, such as the ones against Monsanto. For the general public in North America, awareness as well as mobilization of civil society and researchers were largely linked to the high-profile trials that led to the publication of the Monsanto papers, which is in the process of being repeated with the publication of Syngenta's internal documents showing its long-standing knowledge of the links between paraquat use and Parkinson's disease.

6. Conclusions

Canada has a significant deficit in terms of responsible pesticide management compared to Europe and many other countries. At a time when it needs to significantly review and modify its regulatory and assessment frameworks for pesticides, the content of 2022 PMRA "public" consultations (by invitation only) on improving "transparency and stakeholder accessibility to information" and "modernizing business processes governing pesticide reviews" does not represent a significant reform. It does not propose to assess pesticide formulation instead of only the so-called active molecule, to base evaluation on recent independent scientific literature review considering genotoxicity, mutagenesis, and endocrine disruptors in pesticide formulation and pesticide cocktails, or even to give full public access to the data, studies used and evaluation process. Therefore, it falls short of the means that could protect public health and the environment.

Considering this last point, one might question why the regulation of pesticides is governed by the Ministry of Health's Pest Control Products Act (PCPA) and not by the Canadian Environmental Protection Act (CEPA). CEPA, which was enacted in 1999, is currently being revised to recognize that every person in Canada has a right to a healthy environment and to consider, among other things, new knowledge about the toxicity of substances, including reproductive and endocrine toxicity, cocktail, and cumulative effects.

The agrochemical industry's rhetoric and influence have seized Canadian public regulatory bodies to such an extent that even though an abundance of scientific literature demonstrates the health effects of many pesticides, Health Canada still delays withdrawing the most toxic ones from the market. Public authorities have not even elaborated on a plan to substantially reduce the use of major herbicides, and in particular GBHs, which are by far the most widely used pesticides in Canada. Considering that Canada is a major exporter of intensive crops (soybeans, canola, wheat, legumes, etc.) using a considerable amount of fertilizers and pesticides which often contain petroleum, as well as the world's fourth largest oil producer, the importance of policies favoring the agrochemical industry is hardly surprising. Yet the socio-economic, health and environmental costs of pesticide use are much higher than the direct profit made by pesticide manufacturers, and these staggering costs in terms of environmental and health burden are assumed by citizens, communities and the public sector.

By embracing industry narratives and biased evidence, by being receptive to industry demands, and by opaque decision making that promotes commercial interests over the imperatives of health protection, PMRA's pesticide assessments and regulations are thus consistently and repeatedly directed away from the goal of public health protection and toward the interests of the regulated industry.

The behind-the-scenes strategies deployed by the agrochemical industry have eroded research, regulation, public health, and the environment, as well as democratic processes, while generating immense profits for the companies. These industrial strategies and influences have percolated into governmental, scientific, public and information structure in such fundamental ways, that they prevent even the possibility of being aware of these manipulations and their implications. Resorting to legal actions, although an arduous and costly process, currently seems to be one of the only ways to expose these captures and challenge the present governmental framework and practices.

Author Contributions: Formal analysis, M.-H.B., L.V. and M.-A.G.; investigation, M.-H.B. and L.V.; writing—original draft preparation, M.-H.B., L.V. and M.-A.G.; writing—review and editing, M.-H.B., L.V., M.-A.G. and L.P.; funding acquisition, L.V., L.P. and M.-A.G. All authors have read and agreed to the published version of the manuscript.

Funding: This article was supported by the Fonds de recherche du Québec—Société et culture (FRQSC) (#254243), and by an Insight Grant from the Social Sciences and Humanities Research Council of Canada (SSHRC) (#435-2021-0715). The funders had no role in the design, conduct, or publication of the content or research.

Institutional Review Board Statement: Not applicable.

Informed Consent Statement: Not applicable.

Data Availability Statement: Data sharing not applicable.

Conflicts of Interest: The authors declare no conflict of interest.

References

- IPBES. Global Assessment Report on Biodiversity and Ecosystem Services. The Intergovernmental Science-Policy Platform on Biodiversity and Ecosystem Services (IPBES), 2019. Available online: https://www.ipbes.net/global-assessment-report-biodiversity-ecosystem-services (accessed on 26 October 2022).
- Steffen, W.; Richardson, K.; Rockstrom, J.; Cornell, S.E.; Fetzer, I.; Bennett, E.M.; Biggs, R.; Carpenter, S.R.; de Vries, W.; de Wit, C.A.; et al. Planetary Boundaries: Guiding Human Development on a Changing Planet. *Science* 2015, 347, 1259855–1259855. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.1259855.

- Persson, L.; Carney Almroth, B.M.; Collins, C.D.; Cornell, S.; de Wit, C.A.; Diamond, M.L.; Fantke, P.; Hassellöv, M.; MacLeod, M.; Ryberg, M.W.; et al. Outside the Safe Operating Space of the Planetary Boundary for Novel Entities. *Environ. Sci. Technol.* 2022, 56, 1510–1521. https://doi.org/10.1021/acs.est.1c04158.
- Wang-Erlandsson, L.; Tobian, A.; van der Ent, R.J.; Fetzer, I.; te Wierik, S.; Porkka, M.; Staal, A.; Jaramillo, F.; Dahlmann, H.; Singh, C.; et al. A Planetary Boundary for Green Water. *Nat. Rev. Earth Environ.* 2022, *3*, 380–392. https://doi.org/10.1038/s43017-022-00287-8.
- 5. FAOSTAT. Pesticides Use. Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations: Rome. Available online: http://www.fao.org/faostat/en/#data/RP (accessed on 26 October 2022).
- BASIC. Analyse de la Création De Valeur Et Des Coûts Cachés Des Pesticides De Synthèse; Bureau d'Analyse Sociétale pour une Information Citoyenne (BASIC), CCFD—Terre Solidaire et Pollinis: Paris, France, 2021. Available online: https://lebasic.com/pesticides-un-modele-qui-nous-est-cher/ (accessed on 29 October 2022).
- Dowler, C. UK and EU Sent Thousands of Tonnes of Banned Pesticides to Poor Countries; Public Eyes, Unearthed Greenpeace, UK, 2020. Available online: https://unearthed.greenpeace.org/2020/09/10/banned-pesticides-eu-export-poor-countries/ (accessed on 26 October 2022).
- 8. Bombardi, L.M. *Geography of Asymmetry: The Vicious Cycle of Pesticides and Colonialism in the Commercial Relationship between Mercosur and the European Union;* The Left group in the European Parliament: Brussels, Belgium, 2021. Available online: www.left.eu (accessed on 26 October 2022).
- CIEL. The Export of Banned Pesticides to Africa and Central America: Legal Opinion; Center for International Environmental Law: Washington DC, USA, 2022. Available online: https://www.ciel.org/reports/the-export-of-banned-pesticides-to-africa-and-central-america/ (accessed 3 November 2022).
- UN Press Release, States Must Stop Exporting Unwanted Toxic Chemicals to Poorer Countries, says UN expert, Human Rights Council. 2020. Available online: https://www.ohchr.org/EN/NewsEvents/Pages/DisplayNews.aspx?NewsID=26063&LangID=E (accessed on 28 October 2022).
- 11. Mandard, Stéphane. L'UE a Autorisé L'exportation De Plus De 80 000 Tonnes De Pesticides Pourtant Interdits Au Sein de l'Union. Le Monde.fr. 2020. Available online: https://www.lemonde.fr/planete/article/2020/09/10/l-union-europeenne-a-auto-rise-l-exportation-de-plus-de-80-000-tonnes-de-pesticides-interdits-en-2018_6051607_3244.html (accessed on 26 October 2022).
- 12. Boedeker, W.; Watts, M.; Clausing, P.; Marquez, E. The Global Distribution of Acute Unintentional Pesticide Poisoning: Estimations Based on a Systematic Review. *BMC Public Health* **2020**, *20*, 1875. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12889-020-09939-0.
- Togawa, K.; Leon, M.E.; Lebailly, P.; Beane Freeman, L.E.; Nordby, K.-C.; Baldi, I.; MacFarlane, E.; Shin, A.; Park, S.; Greenlee, R.T.; et al. Cancer Incidence in Agricultural Workers: Findings from an International Consortium of Agricultural Cohort Studies (AGRICOH). *Environ. Int.* 2021, 157, 106825. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.envint.2021.106825.
- Omidakhsh, N.; Heck, J.E.; Cockburn, M.; Ling, C.; Hershman, J.M.; Harari, A. Thyroid Cancer and Pesticide Use in a Central California Agricultural Area: A Case Control Study. *J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab.* 2022, 107, e3574–e3582. https://doi.org/10.1210/clinem/dgac413.
- 15. Plante, I.; Winn, L.M.; Vaillancourt, C.; Grigorova, P.; Parent, L. Killing Two Birds with One Stone: Pregnancy Is a Sensitive Window for Endocrine Effects on Both the mother and the Fetus. *Environ. Res.* **2022**, *205*, 112435. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.envres.2021.112435.
- Rebouillat, P.; Vidal, R.; Cravedi, J.-P.; Taupier-Letage, B.; Debrauwer, L.; Gamet-Payrastre, L.; Guillou, H.; Touvier, M.; Fezeu, L.K.; Hercberg, S.; et al. Prospective Association between Dietary Pesticide Exposure Profiles and Type 2 Diabetes Risk in the NutriNet-Santé Cohort. *Environ. Health* 2022, 21, 57. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12940-022-00862-y.
- Skakkebæk, N.E.; Lindahl-Jacobsen, R.; Levine, H.; Andersson, A.-M.; Jørgensen, N.; Main, K.M.; Lidegaard, Ø.; Priskorn, L.; Holmboe, S.A.; Bräuner, E.V.; et al. Environmental Factors in Declining Human Fertility. *Nat. Rev. Endocrinol.* 2021, *18*, 1–19. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41574-021-00598-8.
- Garry, V.F.; Harkins, M.E.; Erickson, L.L.; Long-Simpson, L.K.; Holland, S.E.; Burroughs, B.L. Birth Defects, Season of Conception, and Sex of Children Born to Pesticide Applicators Living in the Red River Valley of Minnesota, USA. *Environ. Health Perspect.* 2002, *110*, 441–449. https://doi.org/10.1289/ehp.02110s3441.
- Inserm. Pesticides et Effets Sur La Santé: Nouvelles Données; Collection Expertise collective; Institut National De La Santé et de la Recherche Médicale (Inserm), EDP Sciences: Montrouge, France, 2021. Available online: https://www.inserm.fr/expertise-collective/pesticides-et-sante-nouvelles-donnees-2021/ (accessed on 26 October 2022).
- 20. AGRICAN-Group. Enquête AGRICAN Agriculture et Cancers, Bulletin # 3. 2020. Available online: https://www.actu-environnement.com/media/pdf/news-36604-cohorte-agrican-bulletin.pdf (accessed on 26 October 2022).
- 21. Carson, R.L. Silent Spring; Houghton Mifflin: Boston, Massachusetts, USA, 1962.
- 22. Ken, H. Op-ed: This loophole allows pesticide-coated seeds to kill birds. It's time to close it. Environmental Health News. 2022. Available online: https://www.ehn.org/pesticides-and-birds-2658578889.html (accessed on 10 November 2022).
- 23. Rosenberg, K.V.; Dokter, A.M.; Blancher, P.J.; Sauer, J.R.; Smith, A.C.; Smith, P.A.; Stanton, J.C.; Panjabi, A.; Helft, L.; Parr, M.; et al. Decline of the North American Avifauna. *Science* 2019, *9*, 1–8. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.aaw1313.
- 24. PMRA. Pest Control Products Sales Report for 2019; Pest Management Regulatory Agency (PMRA), Health Canada: Ottawa, Canada, 2021.
- 25. Health Canada. Data Obtained Under the Access to Information Act (ATIA), File #: A-2021- 000692/UM; Health Canada: Ottawa, ON, Canada, 2021.

- Séralini, G.-É.; Clair, E.; Mesnage, R.; Gress, S.; Defarge, N.; Malatesta, M.; Hennequin, D.; de Vendomois, J.S. Republished Study: Long-Term Toxicity of a Roundup Herbicide and a Roundup-Tolerant Genetically Modified Maize. *Environ. Sci. Eur.* 2014, 26, 14. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12302-014-0014-5.
- IARC. Some Organophosphate Insecticides and Herbicides IARC Monographs on the Evaluation of Carcinogenic Risks to Humans, Volume 112: Glyphosate. International Agency for Research on Cancer (IARC), World Health Organization, 2015. Available online: https://publications.iarc.fr/549 (accessed on 26 October 2022).
- Reis, L.; Raciti, M.; Rodriguez, P.G.; Joseph, B.; Al Rayyes, I.; Uhlén, P.; Falk, A.; Lima, D.C.; Ceccatelli, S. Glyphosate-Based Herbicide Induces Long-Lasting Impairment in Neuronal and Glial Differentiation. *Environ. Toxicol.* 2022, 7, 2044–2057. https://doi.org/10.1002/tox.23549.
- 29. Costas-Ferreira, C.; Durán, R.; Faro, L.R.F. Toxic Effects of Glyphosate on the Nervous System: A Systematic Review. *Int. J. Mol. Sci.* 2022, 23, 4605. https://doi.org/10.3390/ijms23094605.
- 30. Puigbò, P.; Leino, L.I.; Rainio, M.J.; Saikkonen, K.; Saloniemi, I.; Helander, M. Does Glyphosate Affect the Human Microbiota? *Life* 2022, 12, 707. https://doi.org/10.3390/life12050707.
- Serra, L.; Estienne, A.; Vasseur, C.; Froment, P.; Dupont, J. Review: Mechanisms of Glyphosate and Glyphosate-Based Herbicides Action in Female and Male Fertility in Humans and Animal Models. *Cells* 2021, 10, 3079. https://doi.org/10.3390/cells10113079.
- 32. Portier, C.J. A Comprehensive Analysis of the Animal Carcinogenicity Data for Glyphosate from Chronic Exposure Rodent Carcinogenicity Studies. *Environ. Health* 2020, *19*, 18. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12940-020-00574-1.
- Dechartres, J.; Pawluski, J.L.; Gueguen, M.-M.; Jablaoui, A.; Maguin, E.; Rhimi, M.; Charlier, T.D. Glyphosate and Glyphosate-Based Herbicide Exposure during the Peripartum Period Affects Maternal Brain Plasticity, Maternal Behavior and Microbiome. J. Neuroendocrinol. 2019, 31, e12731. https://doi.org/10.1111/jne.12731.
- Motta, E.V.S.; Raymann, K.; Moran, N.A. Glyphosate Perturbs the Gut Microbiota of Honey Bees. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 2018, 115, 10305–10310. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1803880115.
- Swanson, N.; Leu, A.; Abrahamson, J.; Wallet, B. Genetically Engineered Crops, Glyphosate and the Deterioration of Health in the United States of America. Org. Syst. J. 2014, 9, 6–37. https://www.organic-systems.org/journal/92/abstracts/Swanson-etal.html. (accessed on 26 October 2022).
- 36. Krimsky, S. Can Glyphosate-Based Herbicides Contribute to Sustainable Agriculture? Sustainability **2021**, *13*, 2337. https://doi.org/10.3390/su13042337.
- Zhang, L.; Rana, I.; Shaffer, R.M.; Taioli, E.; Sheppard, L. Exposure to Glyphosate-Based Herbicides and Risk for Non-Hodgkin Lymphoma: A Meta-Analysis and Supporting Evidence. *Mutat. Res. Mutat. Res.* 2019, 781, 186–206. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.mrrev.2019.02.001.
- PAN International. PAN International Consolidated List of Banned Pesticides; PAN International: Malaysia, 2021. Available online: http://pan-international.org/pan-international-consolidated-list-of-banned-pesticides/ (accessed on 26 October 2022).
- Bacon, M.-H.; Vandelac, L.; Pétrie, S. Pesticides: Le Talon d'Achille des politiques alimentaires canadiennes et québécoises. *Can. Food Stud. Rev. Can. Études Aliment.* 2018, *5*, 3, 153–181.
- 40. ETC Group. Food Barons 2022: Crisis Profiteering, Digitalization and Shifting Power; ETC Group: Val-David, Canada, 2022. Available online: https://etcgroup.org/content/food-barons-2022 (accessed on 26 October 2022).
- Government of Canada. Pest Management Regulatory Agency. Available online: https://www.canada.ca/en/health-canada/corporate/about-health-canada/branches-agencies/pest-management-regulatory-agency.html (accessed on 26 October 2022).
- 42. Minister of Justice. *Pest Control Products Act;* Minister of Justice: Ottawa, Canada. Available online: http://laws-lois.justice.gc.ca (accessed 1 November 2022).
- Mesnage, R.; Defarge, N.; Spiroux de Vendômois, J.; Séralini, G.-E. Major Pesticides Are More Toxic to Human Cells Than Their Declared Active Principles. *BioMed Res. Int.* 2014, 179691. https://doi.org/10.1155/2014/179691.
- 44. Defarge, N.; Spiroux de Vendômois, J.; Séralini, G.E. Toxicity of Formulants and Heavy Metals in Glyphosate-Based Herbicides and Other Pesticides. *Toxicol. Rep.* 2018, *5*, 156–163. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.toxrep.2017.12.025.
- 45. Health Canada. Re-evaluation Decision RVD2017-01: Glyphosate; PMRA: Ottawa, ON, Canada, 2017.
- 46. Mesnage, R.; Ferguson, S.; Brandsma, I.; Moelijker, N.; Zhang, G.; Mazzacuva, F.; Caldwell, A.; Halket, J.; Antoniou, M.N. The Surfactant Co-Formulant POEA in the Glyphosate-Based Herbicide RangerPro but Not Glyphosate Alone Causes Necrosis in Caco-2 and HepG2 Human Cell Lines and ER Stress in the ToxTracker Assay. *Food Chem. Toxicol.* 2022, 168, 113380. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.fct.2022.113380.
- 47. Health Canada. Proposed Re-evaluation Decision PRVD2015-01: Glyphosate; PMRA: Ottawa, ON, Canada, 2015.
- Vandelac, L.; Bacon, M.-H. Notice of Objection to Re-assessment Decision RDV2017-01 on Glyphosate; Presented to the Pest Management Regulatory Agency (PMRA): Ottawa, Canada, 2017. Available online: https://cape.ca/wp-content/uploads/2018/07/Anglais-Notice-of-Objection-Glyphosate-Vandelac-et-Bacon-juin-2017.pdf (accessed on 26 October 2022).
- Government of Canada. Inspection of Confidential Test Data Supporting Pesticide Registration Decisions—Guidance Document. Ottawa. Available online: https://www.canada.ca/en/health-canada/services/consumer-product-safety/pesticides-pest-management/public/protecting-your-health-environment/public-registry/inspection-confidential-test-data-supporting-pesticide-registration-decisions-guidance-document.html (accessed 8 November 2022).
- 50. Health Canada. *Data obtained under the Access to Information Act (ATIA), File #: A-2021- 000694/UM;* Health Canada: Ottawa, ON, Canada, 2021.

- 51. Health Canada. *Data obtained under the Access to Information Act (ATIA), File #: A-2021- 000693/UM*; Health Canada: Ottawa, ON, Canada, 2021.
- 52. Pouchieu, C.; Piel, C.; Carles, C.; Gruber, A.; Helmer, C.; Tual, S.; Marcotullio, E.; Lebailly, P.; Baldi, I. Pesticide Use in Agriculture and Parkinson's Disease in the AGRICAN Cohort Study. *Int. J. Epidemiol.* **2018**, *47*, 299–310. https://doi.org/10.1093/ije/dyx225.
- 53. Gunnarsson, L.-G.; Bodin, L. Parkinson's Disease and Occupational Exposures: A Systematic Literature Review and Meta-Analyses. *Scand. J. Work. Environ. Health* **2017**, *43*, 197–209. https://doi.org/10.5271/sjweh.3641.
- Wang, A.; Costello, S.; Cockburn, M.; Zhang, X.; Bronstein, J.; Ritz, B. Parkinson's Disease Risk from Ambient Exposure to Pesticides. *Eur. J. Epidemiol.* 2011, 26, 547–555. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10654-011-9574-5.
- Gillam, C.; Uteuova. A. Secret Files Suggest Chemical Giant Feared Weedkiller's Link to Parkinson's Disease. The Guardia. 2022. Available online: https://www.theguardian.com/us-news/2022/oct/20/syngenta-weedkiller-pesticide-parkinsons-diseaseparaquat-documents (accessed on 4 November 2022).
- 56. Vandelac, L.; Sarrazin, M.; Bacon, M.-H.; Parent, L. Herbicides à Base De Glyphosate Et Enjeux De Droits Pour La Santé, Le Travail Et Les Dispositifs Évaluatifs Et Réglementaires. Éclairages Croisés France, États-Unis et Québec. *Revue Communitas*, Pluralité de Normativités En Matière De Santé Et De Sécurité Au Travail, 2. 2021. Available online: https://communitas.uqam.ca/la-pluralite-de-normativites-en-matiere-de-securite-et-de-sante-du-travail/ (accessed on 26 October 2022).
- VPQ. Un Malade De Parkinson Reconnu par la CNESST; Victimes des Pesticides du Québec (VPQ): Québec, Canada, 2022. Available online: https://www.victimespesticidesquebec.org/presse/premiere_reconnaissance/ (accessed on 3 November 2022).
- MELCC. Bilan des Ventes De Pesticides au Québec- Année 2019; Ministère de l'Environnement et de la Lutte Contre Les Changements Climatiques (MELCC): Québec, QC, Canada, 2021.
- 59. Lexchin, J. *Private Profits Versus Public Policy: The Pharmaceutical Industry and the Canadian State;* University of Toronto Press: Toronto, ON, Canada, 2016.
- 60. Kermode-Scott, B. Canadian health ministry faces criticism for its secrecy. BMJ 2004, 328, 1222.
- 61. Gagnon, M.-A.; Herder, M.; Graham, J.; Fierlbeck, K.; Danyliuk, A. Clinical trial data transparency in Canada: Mapping the Progress from Laggard to Leader. In *Transparency, Power, and Influence in the Pharmaceutical Industry*, Fierlbeck, K., Graham, J., Matthew, H. Eds. University of Toronto Press: Toronto, ON, Canada, 2021, pp. 114-128.
- 62. Government of Canada. Food and Drugs Act (R.S.C., 1985, c. F-27). Ottawa, ON, Canada. Available online: https://laws-lois.justice.gc.ca/eng/acts/f-27/ (accessed on 26 October 2022).
- Herder, M.; Lemmens, T.; Lexchin, J.; Mintzes, B.; Jefferson, T. Pharmaceutical transparency in Canada: Tired of talk. *Blogs BMJ* 2016, 6 June. Available online: https://blogs.bmj.com/bmj/2016/06/06/pharmaceutical-transparency-in-canada-tired-of-talk/ (accessed on 26 October 2022).
- 64. Taking Stock Online Database: North American Pollutant Release and Transfer Register (PRTR). Available online http://takingstock.cec.org/Report?AgencyIDs=1,3&Culture=en-US&IndustryLevel=3&Measure=3&MediaTypes=29&Report-Type=1024&ResultType=1&WatershedIDs=22&WatershedLevel=2&Years=2018 (accessed on 17 November 2022).
- 65. National Pollutant Release Inventory data search. Available online: https://pollution-waste.canada.ca/national-release-inventory/ (accessed on 17 November 2022).
- 66. Giroux, I. *Présence de pesticides dans l'eau au Québec : Portrait et Tendances Dans Les Zones De Maïs et de Soya–2018 à 2020;* Ministère de l'Environnement et de la Lutte contre les Changements Climatiques, Direction de la Qualité Des Milieux Aquatiques: Québec, QC, Canada, 2022.
- 67. Générations Futures. Carte des Tonnages d'Achats de Pesticides Par Départements en 2020. 2022. Available online: https://www.generations-futures.fr/cartes/carte-des-tonnages-dachats-de-pesticides-par-departements-en-2020/ (accessed on 3 November 2022).
- 68. USGS NAWQA. Estimated Annual Agricultural Pesticide Use. Pesticide National Synthesis Project. Available online: https://water.usgs.gov/nawqa/pnsp/usage/maps/compound_listing.php (accessed on 6 November 2022).
- 69. ISPRA. *Rapporto Nazionale Pesticidi Nelle Acque Dati 2019–2020;* Istituto Superiore per la Protezione e la Ricerca Ambientale: Roma, Italy, 2022. Available online: https://www.isprambiente.gov.it/files2022/pubblicazioni/rapporti/rapporto_371_2022.pdf (accessed on 26 October 2022).
- 70. Tang, F.H.M.; Lenzen, M.; McBratney, A.; Maggi, F. Risk of Pesticide Pollution at the Global Scale. *Nat. Geosci.* 2021, 14, 206–210. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41561-021-00712-5.
- 71. CAREX Canada. Glyphosate Environmental Exposures. 2016. Available online: https://www.carexcanada.ca/profile/glypho-sate-environmental-exposures/ (accessed on 4 November 2022).
- 72. Statistics Canada. Table 13-10-0111-01 Number and Rates of New Cases of Primary Cancer, By Cancer Type, Age Group And Sex. Available online. https://doi.org/10.25318/1310011101-eng (accessed on 5 November 2022).
- 73. MSSS. Registre Québécois Du Cancer. Ministère de la Santé et des Services Sociaux: Québec, Canada. 2022. Available online: https://www.quebec.ca/sante/systeme-et-services-de-sante/organisation-des-services/donnees-systeme-sante-quebecois-services/donnees-cancer (accessed on 3 November 2022).
- 74. Von Ehrenstein, O.S.; Ling, C.; Cui, X.; Cockburn, M.; Park, A.S.; Yu, F.; Wu, J.; Ritz, B. Prenatal and Infant Exposure to Ambient Pesticides and Autism Spectrum Disorder in Children: Population Based Case-Control Study. *BMJ* **2019**, *364*, 1962. https://doi.org/10.1136/bmj.1962.

- Sealey, L.A.; Hughes, B.W.; Sriskanda, A.N.; Guest, J.R.; Gibson, A.D.; Johnson-Williams, L.; Pace, D.G.; Bagasra, O. Environmental Factors in the Development of Autism Spectrum Disorders. *Environ. Int.* 2016, *88*, 288–298. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.envint.2015.12.021.
- 76. Trasande, L.; Zoeller, R.T.; Hass, U.; Kortenkamp, A.; Grandjean, P.; Myers, J.P.; DiGangi, J.; Bellanger, M.; Hauser, R.; Legler, J.; et al. Estimating Burden and Disease Costs of Exposure to Endocrine-Disrupting Chemicals in the European Union. *J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab.* 2015, 100, 1245–1255. https://doi.org/10.1210/jc.2014-4324.
- 77. Seralini, G.-E.; Jungers, G. Endocrine Disruptors Also Function as Nervous Disruptors and Can Be Renamed Endocrine and Nervous Disruptors (ENDs). *Toxicol. Rep.* **2021**, *8*, 1538–1557. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.toxrep.2021.07.014.
- 78. MSSS. Plan D'action Sur Le Trouble Du Spectre De L'autisme 2017–2022: Des Actions Structurantes Pour Les Personnes Et Leur Famille; Ministère de la Santé et des Services sociaux (MSSS): Québec, QC, Canada. 2017.
- Diallo, F.B.; Rochette, L.; Pelletier, É.; Lesage, A. Surveillance du Trouble Du Spectre De L'autisme au Québec; Institut national de santé publique du Québec (INSPQ): Québec, QC, Canada, 2017. Available online: https://www.inspq.qc.ca/publications/2310 (accessed on 26 October 2022).
- Noiseux, M. Troubles du Spectre de L'autisme Et Autres Handicaps. Portfolio Thématique; Centre Intégré De Santé Et Services Sociaux De La Montérégie-Centre, Direction De Santé Publique, Surveillance De L'état De Santé De La Population: Québec, QC, Canada, 2015.
- 81. Elmore, B.J. Seed Money: Monsanto's Past and Our Food Future; W.W. Norton & Compagny: New York, NY, USA, 2021.
- Markowitz, G.; Rosner, D. Monsanto, PCBs, and the Creation of a World-Wide Ecological Problem. J. Public Health Policy 2018, 39, 463–540. https://doi.org/10.1057/s41271-018-0146-8.
- 83. Robin, M.-M. Le Roundup Face À Ses Juges; Éditions Écosociété: Montréal, QC, Canada, 2018.
- 84. Robin, M.-M. Le Monde selon Monsanto; Les Éditions internationales Alain Stanké: Montréal, QC, Canada, 2008.
- 85. Krimsky, S.; Gillam, C. Roundup Litigation Discovery Documents: Implications for Public Health and Journal Ethics. J. Public Health Policy 2018, 39, 318–326. https://doi.org/10.1057/s41271-018-0134-z.
- Glenna, L.; Bruce, A. Suborning Science for Profit: Monsanto, Glyphosate, and Private Science Research Misconduct. *Res. Policy* 2021, 50, 104290. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.respol.2021.104290.
- McHenry, L.B. The Monsanto Papers: Poisoning the Scientific Well. Int. J. Risk Saf. Med. 2018, 29, 193–205. https://doi.org/10.3233/JRS-180028.
- 88. Waldman, P.; Stecker, T.; Rosenblatt, J. Guess Who's Ghostwriting Monsanto's Safety Reviews. Bloom. Bus. 2017, 14–15.
- Baum Hedlund Law. Monsanto Papers—Secret Documents. Available online: https://www.baumhedlundlaw.com/toxic-tortlaw/monsanto-roundup-lawsuit/monsanto-papers/ (accessed on 26 October 2022).
- U.S. Right to know. Roundup (Glyphosate) Cancer Cases: Key Documents & Analysis. Available online: https://usrtk.org/monsanto-papers/ (accessed on 25 October 2022).
- 91. Séralini, G.-E.; Douzelet, J. L'affaire Roundup à la lumière des Monsanto Papers; Actes Sud: Paris, France, 2020.
- 92. Gillam, C. The Monsanto Papers. Deadly Secrets, Corporate Corruption, and One Man's Search for Justice; Island Press: Washington, DC, USA, 2021.
- 93. Gillam, C. Whitewash. The Story of a Weed Killer, Cancer, and the Corruption of Science; Island Press: Washington, DC, USA, 2017.
- Gagnon, M.-A. Corruption of Pharmaceutical Markets: Addressing the Misalignment of Financial Incentives and Public Health. J. Law Med. Ethics 2013, 41, 571–580. https://doi.org/10.1111/jlme.12066.
- 95. Jureidini, J.; L. McHenry, L. *The Illusion of Evidence-Based Medicine; Exposing the Crisis of Credibility in Clinical Research;* Wakefield Press: Cambridge, MA, USA, 2020.
- 96. Sismondo, S. Ghost-Managed Medicine: Big Pharma's Invisible Hands; Mattering Press: Manchester, UK, 2018.
- 97. Proctor, R.N. Golden Holocaust: Origins of the Cigarette Catastrophe and the Case for Abolition; University of California Press: Berkeley, CA, USA, 2012.
- Savell, E.; Gilmore, A.B.; Fooks, G. How Does the Tobacco Industry Attempt to Influence Marketing Regulations? A Systematic Review. PLoS ONE 2014, 9, e87389. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0087389.
- 99. Egilman, D. The Production of Corporate Research to Manufacture Doubt About the Health Hazards of Products: An Overview of the Exponent Bakelite® Simulation Study. *New Solut.* 2018, 28, 179–201. https://doi.org/10.1177/1048291118765485.
- Miller, D.; Harkins, C. Corporate Strategy, Corporate Capture: Food and Alcohol Industry Lobbying and Public Health. *Crit. Soc. Policy* 2010, 30, 564–589. https://doi.org/10.1177/0261018310376805.
- Savell, E.; Fooks, G.; Gilmore, A.B. How Does the Alcohol Industry Attempt to Influence Marketing Regulations? A Systematic Review. Addiction 2016, 111, 18–32. https://doi.org/10.1111/add.13048.
- 102. Madureira Lima, J.; Galea, S. Corporate Practices and Health: A Framework and Mechanisms. *Glob. Health* 2018, 14, 1–12. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12992-018-0336-y.
- 103. Mialon, M.; Vandevijvere, S.; Carriedo-Lutzenkirchen, A.; Bero, L.; Gomes, F.; Petticrew, M.; McKee, M.; Stuckler, D.; Sacks, G. Mechanisms for Addressing and Managing the Influence of Corporations on Public Health Policy, Research and Practice: A Scoping Review. BMJ Open 2020, 10, e034082. https://doi.org/10.1136/bmjopen-2019-034082.
- 104. Gagnon, M-A, Ghost management as a central feature of accumulation in corporate capitalism: The case of the global pharmaceutical sector. In Accumulating Capital Today: Contemporary Strategies of Profit and Dispossessive Policies; Benquet, M., Bourgeron, T. Eds.; Routledge: New York, NY, USA, 2021, pp.163–177.

- 105. Carpenter, D.; Moss, D.A. *Preventing Regulatory Capture: Special Interest Influence and How to Limit it;* Cambridge University Press: Cambridge, UK, 2013.
- 106. Foucart, S.; Horel, S.; Laurens, S. Les gardiens de la raison : Enquête sur la Désinformation Scientifique; Éditions La Découverte: Paris, France, 2020.
- 107. Séralini, G.-E.; Douzelet, J. The Monsanto Papers: Corruption of Science and Grievous Harm to Public Health; Skyhorse: New York, NY, USA, 2021.
- 108. Vandelac, L. Quand des Pesticides Empoisonnent la Recherche, la Réglementation et la Démocratie: L'Affaire Roundup à la lumière des Monsanto Papers, VertigO—La Rev. Électronique En Sci. De L'environnement. 2021. Available online: http://journals.openedition.org/vertigo/31973 (accessed on 20 October 2022).
- Miller, H. Work Plan: Promoting Sound Science in Health, Environmental and Biotechnology Policy; UCSF Library: California, USA, 1998. Available online: https://www.industrydocuments.ucsf.edu/docs/#id=gxxj0081 (accessed on 10 November 2022).
- Albarazi, H. Monsanto Caught Ghostwriting Stanford University Hoover Institution Fellow's Published Work. CBS News. August 2017. Available online: https://www.cbsnews.com/sanfrancisco/news/monsanto-ghostwriting-stanford-university-hoover-institution-fellow/ (accessed on 17 November 2022).
- 111. Baum Hedlund Law. No: MONGLY01208470 Date: 9/18/2014, The Monsanto Papers-Master Chart. Available online: https://www.baumhedlundlaw.com/toxic-tort-law/monsanto-roundup-lawsuit/monsanto-papers/ (accessed on 10 November 2022).
- Gillam, C. Monsanto Exec Reveals \$17 Million Budget for Anti-IARC, Pro-Glyphosate Efforts. U.S. Right to Know. 2019. Available online: https://usrtk.org/monsanto-roundup-trial-tracker/monsanto-executive-reveals-17-million-for-anti-iarc-pro-glypho-sate-efforts/ (accessed on 26 October 2022).
- 113. Foucart, S.; Horel, S. The Monsanto Papers, Part 1—Operation: Intoxication. Le Monde. 2017. Available online: https://www.europeanpressprize.com/article/monsanto-papers/ (accessed on).
- 114. American Chemistry Council. Applauds House Oversight Investigation into Possible Scientific Fraud by IARC Officials, ACC Press release. 2017. Available online: https://www.americanchemistry.com/chemistry-in-america/news-trends/press-release/2017/acc-applauds-house-oversight-investigation-into-possible-scientific-fraud-by-iarc-officials (accessed on 26 October 2022).
- 115. Seralini. Available online: Seralini.fr (accessed on 23 November 2022).
- 116. Baum Hedlund Law. MONGLY00885526, MONGLY00885527 Date: 4/19/2002—4/25/2002, The Monsanto Papers-Master Chart. Available online: https://www.baumhedlundlaw.com/toxic-tort-law/monsanto-roundup-lawsuit/monsanto-papers/ (accessed on 10 November 2022).
- Baum Hedlund Law. MONGLY00922458 Date: 11/21/2003-11/24/2003, The Monsanto Papers-Master Chart. Available online: https://www.baumhedlundlaw.com/toxic-tort-law/monsanto-roundup-lawsuit/monsanto-papers/ (accessed on 10 November 2022).
- 118. Baum Hedlund Law. MONGLY01179185 Date: 10/14/2008, The Monsanto Papers-Master Chart. Available online: https://www.baumhedlundlaw.com/toxic-tort-law/monsanto-roundup-lawsuit/monsanto-papers/ (accessed on 10 November 2022).
- Baum Hedlund Law. MONGLY01183933 Date: 8/6/2015-8/7/2015, The Monsanto Papers-Master Chart. Available online: https://www.baumhedlundlaw.com/toxic-tort-law/monsanto-roundup-lawsuit/monsanto-papers/ (accessed on 10 November 2022).
- Baum Hedlund Law. MONGLY03549275—MONGLY03549280 Date: 5/8/2014, The Monsanto Papers-Master Chart. Available online: https://www.baumhedlundlaw.com/toxic-tort-law/monsanto-roundup-lawsuit/monsanto-papers/ (accessed on 10 November 2022).
- 121. OEHHA, The Proposition 65 List, California Office of Environmental Health Hazard Assessment (OEHHA). Available online: https://oehha.ca.gov/proposition-65/proposition-65-list (accessed on 14 November 2022).
- Baum Hedlund Law. MONGLY04175012 Date: 3/20/2013—3/29/2013, The Monsanto Papers-Master Chart. Available online: https://www.baumhedlundlaw.com/toxic-tort-law/monsanto-roundup-lawsuit/monsanto-papers/ (accessed on 10 November 2022).
- Baum Hedlund Law. MONGLY03401522 3/29/2016—4/6/2016, The Monsanto Papers-Master Chart. Available online: https://www.baumhedlundlaw.com/toxic-tort-law/monsanto-roundup-lawsuit/monsanto-papers/ (accessed on 10 November 2022).
- 124. Office of Commissioner of Lobbying of Canada. Registry of Lobbyist. Available online: https://lobbycanada.gc.ca/app/secure/ocl/lrs/do/vwRg?cno=617®Id=924242#regStart (accessed on 2 November 2022).
- 125. Kwak, J. Cultural Capture and the Financial Crisis. In *Preventing Regulatory Capture: Special Interest Influence and How to Limit it,* Carpenter, D., Moss, D.A., Eds.; Cambridge University Press: Cambridge, UK, 2013, pp. 71–98.
- 126. Bacon, M.-H. Les Champs D'essais Expérimentaux De Plantes Transgéniques À Visée Pharmaceutique au Canada et aux États-Unis et la Mise Hors Champs Des Enjeux D'encadrement Public, D'environnement Et De Santé. Ph.D. Thesis, Université du Québec à Montréal, Montréal, Canada, 2014.
- 127. Government of Canada. Proposed Maximum Residue Limit PMRL2021-10, Glyphosate; PMRA: Ottawa, Canada, 2021. Available online: https://www.canada.ca/en/health-canada/services/consumer-product-safety/pesticides-pest-management/public/consultations/proposed-maximum-residue-limit/2021/glyphosate/document.html (accessed on 26 October 2022).

- 128. Vandelac, L.; Bacon, M.-H.; Notebaert, É.; Hénault-Éthier, L.; Rehn, T.; Renaud, M.-J.; Khan, S.; Poirier, C.; Vaillancourt, M. Une réforme urgente de la réglementation s'impose à Santé Canada, Le Devoir. 2021. Available online: https://www.lede-voir.com/opinion/idees/609405/idees-une-reforme-urgente-de-la-reglementation-s-impose-a-sante-canada (accessed on 26 October 2022).
- 129. Gerbet, T. OGM: Ottawa Présente Sa Réforme En Utilisant Les Fichiers D'un Lobby Agrochimique. Radio-Canada.ca. 2022. Available online: https://ici.radio-canada.ca/nouvelle/1915008/organisme-genetiquement-modifie-bio-federal-lobby-reforme (accessed on 26 October 2022).
- Gerbet, T. Santé Canada Envoie 229 Pages Blanches En Réponse À Une Demande D'accès À L'information, Radio-Canada.ca.
 2022. Available online: https://ici.radio-canada.ca/nouvelle/1926878/sante-canada-pages-blanches-acces-information-pesticides? (accessed on 28 October 2022).
- NFU Press Release, Croplife Involvement in Regulation Means CFIA President Must Be Replaced, Say Groups, National Farmers Union, 17 October 2022. Available online: https://www.nfu.ca/croplife-involvement-regulation-cfia-president-must-be-replaced/ (accessed on 26 October 2022).
- 132. Justice Pesticides. Available online: https://justicepesticides.org/en/juridic-cases/ (accessed on 10 November 2022).
- 133. Safe Food Matters Inc. v. Canada (Attorney General), 2022 FCA 19 (CanLII). Available online: https://canlii.ca/t/jm3jh (accessed on 20 October 2022).
- 134. United States Court of Appeals for the Ninth Circuit, Natural Resources Defense Council, Pesticide Action Network North America, v. U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, No. 20-70787, EPA No. EPA-HQ-OPP-2009-0361. 2022. Available online: https://cdn.ca9.uscourts.gov/datastore/opinions/2022/06/17/20-70787.pdf (accessed on 20 October 2022).

Disclaimer/Publisher's Note: The statements, opinions and data contained in all publications are solely those of the individual author(s) and contributor(s) and not of MDPI and/or the editor(s). MDPI and/or the editor(s) disclaim responsibility for any injury to people or property resulting from any ideas, methods, instructions or products referred to in the content.